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A New Study of Movement Patterns During the Day:
What Patterns are Healthful?

We all know that physical 

activity is beneficial for 

health. Many studies, 

including those from the WHS, have 

shown that physically active men and 

women have lower risks of several 

chronic diseases, including heart 

disease, stroke, type 2 diabetes, colon 

cancer, and breast cancer, compared with 

inactive individuals.

You may have heard that in 2008, 

the US federal government released its 

first-ever Physical Activity Guidelines 

for Americans. These guidelines 

acknowledge that any amount of physical 

activity is associated with health benefits, 

a very encouraging message for the 

general population. The guidelines go on 

to recommend 150 minutes per week of 

moderate-intensity physical activity (e.g., 

brisk walking) for substantial health 

benefits in adults. Or, for those who 

prefer vigorous-intensity activities such 

as running, 75 minutes per week of such 

vigorous activities are recommended.  

(If you want to read more details about 

the federal government’s guidelines, 

go to www.health.gov/paguidelines/

guidelines/default.aspx)

However, most of the studies to date 

that show health benefits of physical 

activity have focused on activities 

which we typically think of as exercise 

– walking, jogging, biking, swimming, 

etc.  There are almost no data on the 

usual movements we do during the day 

and their relation to health. For example, 

do women who don’t intentionally 

“exercise”, but move around a lot in 

their homes, bustling around cleaning 

and doing laundry, have the same 

health benefits as women who walk 

for exercise? Such movement patterns 

around the house cannot be accurately 
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reported on questionnaires, but can be 

measured accurately using electronic 

devices.

In order to answer this question 

about the potential health benefits of 

different patterns of movement during 

the day, we will be conducting a new 

study that is scientifically approved by 

the National Institutes of Health and is 

likely to be funded. The new study will 

involve measuring all daily movements 

using a device called an accelerometer 

(see photo above.) This is a small and 

lightweight device, measuring about 

one-and-a-half inches square and less 

than one inch thick, and weighing 
less than 1 oz. It is worn on an elastic 

belt around the hip.  It is similar to 
a pedometer or step counter, which 
many of you are familiar with, except 
that it measures movements more 
accurately.

Participation in this new study 

will involve wearing an accelerometer 

for 7 days, during all waking hours. 

We will send you the accelerometer by 

mail, with detailed instructions on use. 

We also will send you a prepaid return 

envelope to return the accelerometer in 

the mail once you have completed the 7 

days of wear.

Stay tuned to hear more about 

participation in this study! We will 

contact you by mail with a detailed 

invitation on a rolling basis over the next 

2 years. While participation is, of course, 

voluntary, we hope that many of you will 

be interested in this new study that will 

provide important information on what 

patterns of physical activity are healthful.


